

PLAIN CITY COUNCIL
MINUTES OF REGULAR MEETING
MAY 15, 2025

The City Council of Plain City convened in a regular meeting at City Hall, 4160 W 2200 N in Plain City, on Thursday, May 15, 2025 also accessible via ZOOM beginning at 6:30 p.m.                      	
Present:         	Mayor Jon Beesley, Councilmembers Adam Favero, Luigi Panunzio (via Zoom), Jed Jenkins, Rachael Beal and Jan Wilson (via Zoom)
Staff:               	Diane Hirschi, Stacy Adams
Present:         	Rob Ortega, Lt. Horton, Kerry Gibson
Via on Zoom: 	Councilmembers Wilson and Panunzio, Dan Schuler, Mike Phillips, Jim Beesley 

Call to Order:                                               Mayor Beesley
Pledge of Allegiance:                                  Mayor Beesley
Invocation/Moment of Silence/Thought:    Councilmember Jenkins

Approval of Minutes from May 1, 2025
[bookmark: _Hlk196922737][bookmark: _Hlk184201332]Councilmember Jenkins moved to approve the minutes from May 1, 2025 as presented. Councilmember Favero seconded the motion. Councilmembers Favero, Panunzio, Jenkins, Beal and Wilson voted aye. The motion carried.

Comments: Public
There was none.

Report from Planning Commission
Commissioner Ortega stated the Planning Commission had a public hearing and discussion for Public Ways and Property 7-1-5 Discharge of Water. They also discussed Title 11 Subdivision Regulations-Development Agreement, Title 9 Building Regulations and Agriculture Zones A-1 and A-2. 

Discussion/Motion:  Contract with Legislative Solutions
Kerry Gibson stated the Mayor asked him to come and give a rundown of what he has done for the past 3.5 years as legislative consulting and discuss his contract with the City. The way the contracts are written are very standard in the industry and are setup as yearly contracts. Most contract lobbyists that do this require 100% payment at the beginning of the contract for the entire year. Working with smaller municipalities he has found that it is easier to split bill into 12-month periods and try to look at them as calendar year contracts. When renewing contracts, they put language in that they will automatically renew, but is subject to a 30-day out clause. Also important to have an opportunity for a Council at any time, not just a yearly renewal to say, ‘Are we getting what we thought we were getting, getting our money’s worth.’ The 30 days is unique to the industry. Diane provided language from the City Attorney that the City could get out of the contract at any time but is not common practice as most of the work is front loaded. He was surprised that there were questions if still under contract currently and that is why did not come in December as understanding was contract would automatically renew unless the City gave him a 30-day notice. So was confused as to why wanted him to come back in in the middle of the year to discuss the contract and then come back again in November to discuss the renewal for next year. As for what he has accomplished, he reported that the first check that they were able to bring to the City was for $850,000 as an ARPA grant fund, which was a grant fund had been worked on for two years before had the contract with the City. We developed a program where the grant fund was formed and created a process which was going to be appropriated and worked with the legislature to make sure were qualified for the projects that were working on under that process. So, he can stand here with a clear conscious to say that he thinks we have proven our worth many times throughout the last year. Mayor Beesley stated the year before the City hired Kerry Gibson, He and Dan applied for some of those ARPA grant funds. We didn’t ask for the full amount and it was very discouraging to learn how it was distributed and was all done through lobbyists. He called Kerry and asked him about the process and he laid it out for me and unfortunately that is the process. If we don’t have representation more than likely we are not going to be looked at. Kerry Gibson stated that there was a $50 million dollar fund and we were cleared for $1 million but only asked for $850,000, he was frustrated that we didn’t ask for more. He knows that Councilmember Favero has seen a lot in his line of work and the Mayor has come and testified in committee meetings and made requests and presentations, but the reality is it is not the presentation that is going to win the day. One of my favorite quotes from Wayne Gretzky is, ‘You miss 100% of the shots you don't take’, and I just want you to know that as your consultant representative, I'm up there taking shots all day every day, some of them are going to go in and some of them aren't. But it's a matter of being there and being willing to take the shots. 


There was a big push to save the Great Salt Lake the last couple of years, and rightfully so. He had just received money for the sewer plant that year and this bill pops up and was rolling and if it would have passed in its current form would have completely rendered our sewer plant illegal in the State of Utah because it's an evaporative system. Mayor Beesley stated his concern about the phosphorus and nitrogen levels and how much we can discharge. Kerry Gibson reported he has a meeting setup with Senator Curtis to discuss lagoon systems. He thinks if we can work together and show some kind of stance together, we will definitely get more attention and setup meetings with other lagoon system operators to see if can fight this together. The Federal Government designates a lot of the Federal requirements to the State. Councilmember Favero stated he feels that Mr. Gibson should get paid for this year because we’ve already started the legislative session. Most of the work's done, but asked what he is currently doing. Kerry Gibson stated the past legislative session the sewer project was shovel ready, that was one of the benefits that got us the money. This year we asked for $350,000 but truly the likelihood of being able to get a legislative appropriation literally within weeks after we got the check was low, but again we are still working through other avenues other than just the legislative appropriation. The legislature knows that we still have asked for $350,000 to try and finish out the sewer project.  It is still on the table and they know we're actively working towards making it happen, even though the legislative session is over. Mayor Beesley stated they have discussed the budget and general plan and so that will help identify projects through the updated general plan. Councilmember Wilson stated the City Attorney’s recommendation of removing the automatic renewal.  She feels that keeps the contract too open. She wanted to clarify on the contract whether it is a 12- or 24-month contract and if are still currently under contract. Kerry Gibson stated he is fine with a 12-month contract as long as he is paid for the entire year or notified within 30 days of cancellation. Even though most of the work is done during the legislative sessions, there is work done throughout the year. Councilmember Favero stated he thinks we have other needs. We need a planner to help us with the process. This isn’t just my opinion but an observation. The Planning Commission has talked about it and the process needs to be cleaned up, whether or not that is through some of these things or through the Hansen group, that is going to help. But also think we need somebody on staff that can help with that and there has been talk of having a City Manager help with day to day, whether that’s a position that is one of the same, he would like to have a conversation about that. Kerry Gibson stated he recognized that it is a lot of money for a small city. He would just ask you to look at it and say, ‘okay, what are we getting in return for that $42,000’ and right now I can point to $1.5 million plus a whole bunch of other things like we talked about with the legislation, so he thinks it's well worth it. Councilmember Jenkins stated he respects that 100%. He feels even though $42,000 is a lot of money, it pales in comparison to the money that Kerry has been able to get appropriated towards Plain City. Councilmember Wilson asked when is the expiration date on the current contract. Councilmember Beal stated the contract says it will go for two years, and then it will just keep continuing. Unless we change the contract with the 30 day out clause, the 24 months would have started. January. Councilmember Beal stated was just trying to cover what's passed with the assumption that there was concern. Whether or not, we were actually under contract. It says effective January 1, 2025 and shall be effective for a base period of 24 months and automatically renewed annually thereafter on the 1st January of every year, terminated by either party with 30 days written notice. Councilmember Wilson stated my recommendation is to change it so that it's a yearly contract. December 31st of 2025 and then, if we want to, we do it again in December to renew it for the next year and we'll take out the automatic renewal. Kerry Gibson stated he would request that they discuss it in November rather than waiting until December and that the contract would actually say January to December. 
Councilmember Jenkins moved to approve the contract of Legislative Solutions with the changes of the contract going from January 2025 through December 2025 and take out the automatic renewal. Councilmember Panunzio seconded the motion. Councilmembers Favero, Panunzio, Jenkins, Beal and Wilson voted aye. The motion carried.

Motion: Approval of Business Licenses
New - Commercial
TNT American Promotional Events		3673 W 2600 N 		Sheri Leboeuf	Fireworks Inside Kent's July 2025
Epic Bouncers (DBA under Pint Sized Paradise)  	3639 W 2600 N A&B	Colette Doxey	Bounce House Rentals
Councilmember Beal moved to approve the business licenses as presented.  Councilmember Favero seconded the motion.  Councilmembers Favero, Panunzio, Jenkins, Beal and Wilson voted aye.  The motion carried.

Motion:  Approval of Warrant Register
See warrant register dated 5/01/2025 to 5/14/2025.  Councilmember Jenkins moved to approve and pay the bills as presented. Councilmember Favero seconded the motion. Councilmembers Favero, Jenkins, Beal and Wilson voted aye. The motion carried.  

Report from City Council
Mayor Beesley stated some information has been given to the council about a piece of property that is part of Stillcreek HOA. They would like to donate it to the city. He asked the Council to look through the information and we and can discuss at the next meeting.
 
Mayor Beesley stated that Brandon Richards, our city attorney is taking a new position. Brandon has apologized he couldn’t be here tonight as he had training for his new position. We want to thank him for 18 years of service. He took a position with the State as a Judicial Commissioner and is going to be working for the State full time. He will cover Weber, Morgan and Davis County. This is quite a big deal and gives congratulations to him on that position. Diane stated the RFP will go out tomorrow if no changes from the Council. Mayor Beesley stated we are going to start the process of receiving application packets from legal service and we'll go through the hiring process. Diane reported that we have contacted the County Attorney's office and there's a guy that that's reached out and he can temporarily fill in for prosecution for court until we get somebody else for full coverage. There's a couple of guys that are interested in it there as well. Mayor Beesley again wanted to thank Brandon for 18 years of service. He always treated us well and was great to work with. Brandon mentioned to him how much he loved working with all the Mayors of Plain City and just thoroughly enjoyed all the office staff and everybody that he's worked with through the years. It was a good conversation and we wish him all the best to him.
 
Mayor Beesley stated he met with Stacey Dixon concerning the play. He gave the Council a copy of some new information. She's found a venue at Barker Amphitheater in North Ogden. She'd like some support from Plain City. If not, then she's going to try to get this out to the schools. She's putting on her show will open that up to Plain City residents to go and try out and be a part of it. There will be a need for kids, choir and everything that'll be involved and so a lot of opportunity for those that want to try out.

Mayor Beesley stated went on a tour of the new Sunflower assisted living center that's is staged to open on Monday and don't think their first residents will move in for a week or 2 after that. It is a beautiful facility and they put a lot of thought into it. I know Councilwoman Beal went, and he saw Diane and Shawna Faulker over there. We are all in agreeance that they did a fine job of creating a nice atmosphere for residents living there. He loves the fact that our residents have that option. He welcomes more of these projects in the City. So, thanks to Steve Diamond and his family for putting that all together. It will be a great addition to Plain City.
 
Councilmember Favero stated he wanted to thank the Sheriff's Office for de-escalating the situation near the school the other day. He doesn't know all the details, but there was some nervousness at the school as they went on lock down for a time. Nobody was hurt and all went well. So, thank you.
 
Councilmember Beal stated she has been seeing things on Facebook and flyers about Operation Homefront on Saturday at Kent’s. They're going to be feeding the military members, so it will be very busy, but you can still get your groceries and wave to the military. Thank you to Kent's and all of the supporters that go out and support our military every day. They are looking for volunteers to help set up flags on Friday, if anybody would like to volunteer. The Mayor noted that the council is invited to attend and help put bags in cars. He has done it for the last three years and it's a great opportunity to thank a service member as they come through. Kent’s does an amazing job. The gal that sets us up, her name's Katie and she does a phenomenal job with the military and takes care of them. So, come over and support them whenever you can.

Diane stated the City received the general plan grant and so, as part of that we've got to do a scope and basically put out an RFP for a firm to help us through that process. She just sent a draft scope to the Planning Commission today so that they can look over it. She will be sending it to the Council to get their input hopefully by next week. She figured she’d given you a lot of information this week, so she didn't want to overwhelm you and the priority was getting the attorney one done first.

At 7:29 p.m. Councilmember Jenkins moved to adjourn and was seconded by Councilmember Beal. The vote was unanimous.                                                                                  	
                                                                                       	

	___________________________________			___________________________________	
Mayor                                                           			City Recorder


Date approved _______________________
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